NEVADA COMMISSION for the RECONSTRUCTION of the V&T RAILWAY

Monday, June 2, 2008 - 3:00 p.m.
Carson City Community Center – SIERRA ROOM

851 East William Street

Corner of South Roop Street and William (Highway 50) 

Carson City, Nevada 89701

MEETING MINUTES
Finalized: 06-20-2008

      ****************************************************************************************************

The following minutes are a summarized explanation of the topics discussed. A taped
        recording of these proceedings will be kept for review. A printed copy is kept along 
        with a copy on CD in Microsoft Word. A copy has been e-mailed to the Project                          Coordinator & Counsel.                                                                                                              *****************************************************************************************************
3:00 p.m.
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Hadfield called the meeting of the Commission for the Reconstruction of the V&T Railway to order at 3:00 P.M. and asked for the roll to be called  
1.
ROLL CALL

Kevin called roll:

PRESENT:





ABSENT:

Chairman Hadfield 

Vice-Chairman Flanagan






Commissioner Tyson 



 

Commissioner Millard 



 

Commissioner Allen
 






Commissioner McPherson 

Commissioner Teixeira    

Commissioner Baushke  

Commissioner Weber (was on her way)

ALSO PRESENT: 

Kevin Ray, Project Coordinator

Michael Rowe, Counsel

Ken Dorr, Manhard Consulting

It was noted there was a quorum.
2.
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

This is the tentative schedule for the meeting. The Commission reserves the right to take items in a different order to accomplish business in the most efficient manner.

Chairman Hadfield called for changes to the Agenda, with none stated he called for a motion. Commissioner Allen made the motion to approve the Agenda and Commissioner McPherson seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion, and then he called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered.
3.
ACTION TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF April 7, 2008 and May 15, 2008
Commissioner Baushke stated he would be abstaining from voting on the May 15th minutes as he was not present for that meeting. Chairman Hadfield called for minutes to be taken one at a time. He then called for additions or corrections to the April 7, 2008 minutes, with none stated he called for a motion. Commissioner Teixeira made the motion to approve the minutes of April 7, 2008 as presented. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion and then he called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. Chairman Hadfield then called for additions or corrections to the May 15, 2008 minutes and with none stated he called for a motion. Commissioner Teixeira made the motion to approve the minutes of May 15, 2008 as presented. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. The Chairman called for discussion on the motion and then he called the question. The voting was seven for and two abstaining. The motion carried and was so ordered. 
4.
PUBLIC COMMENT ON NON-AGENDIZED ITEMS: Discussion may be limited to three minutes per person at the discretion of the Chairman. No action may be taken on a matter raised under this portion of the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action may be taken.

Lou de Bottari came forward to address the Commission regarding the document he presented for consideration. He asked if there were any questions regarding the individual items in his presentation. Chairman Hadfield stated that they had set a meeting with the engineer to get answers to his questions and the Commission would be happy to meet with him to discuss those issues.                       Commissioner Weber arrived.                               Jim Clark, Railroad Foundation, said what he wanted to say would provide better opportunity for better communication. He said there were some items they would like information on and when items are agenized and discussed, but are to be brought back with better answers they never hear any of the results. He recalled the rental on the rail cars in Portola. Commissioner Teixeira said that item will be in Mr. Rowe’s report. Mr. Clark referred to issues on flat cars, the advisory committee that was to be formed, and the agreement with Sierra Railroad regarding the locomotive. These items he would like to see these on the agenda.                Johnnie Saylor, said she went to McCloud and had dinner on the Sunset Dinner Train and where she met with Jeff Forbis and she asked him if he knew Ron Allen and John Tyson from the V&T Commission and he said he didn’t. Chairman Hadfield asked what her point was and she wanted to know if they went up there when they bought the locomotive. Chairman asked if she could discuss it with them after the meeting.  Bruce Kittess said he submitted a list of ten questions for Counsel Rowe and was looking to hearing from him in the future. Chairman Hadfield said they would schedule a meeting to go over the questions.

Bonnie was welcomed to the meeting.   
5.
COMMISSIONERS CONSENT AGENDA: All matters listed under the Consent Agenda are considered routine and may be acted upon by the Commission with one action and without an extensive hearing. Any member of the Commission or any citizen may request that an item be taken from the Consent Agenda, discussed and acted upon separately during this meeting.


There was nothing under the Consent Agenda.
**END OF CONSENT AGENDA**

6 ACTION TO RATIFY THE PAYMENT OF BILLS SUBMITTED      Commissioner Weber asked if they could have a report to look at on their budget showing the monies available when bills are submitted for payment. She thought the Commission and the public needed to know if there was indeed money to pay the bills submitted. Chairman Hadfield assured everyone that bills could not be submitted unless the money was there to pay them. Commissioner Allen is working with the accountant to do that. Chairman Hadfield suggested that they schedule the treasurer’s report before the payment of bills on the agenda. Commissioner Teixeira noted that of the $1.7 million bills submitted for payment, $1.5 was for construction which was already ratified. Commissioner Teixeira explained for the public how the ratification and payment of bills were handled. Jim Lohse asked if the item was open to public comment and said there was nothing reported in the Reno papers for people up there to be aware of what was going on with the project. The payment for the construction work done was discussed. Chairman Hadfield discussed and explained the process, reasoning of paying the bills. Commissioner Teixeira made a motion to approve the payment of bills submitted in the amount of $1,706,353.32. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion. Commissioner Tyson said he liked seeing the name construction 9 times on the list of bills. Chairman called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered. Commissioner Weber asked if the amount could be indicated on the agenda. Chairman Hadfield explained the federal funding payment process.    
7 treasurer report – ron allen                        Commissioner Allen started by saying they were in the process of nailing down the answers to the questions that are being asked. Hopefully by the July meeting they will have an outline of their expenditures. As of April 30, 2008 there was $6,718,224.74 cash on hand. For the 10 month period there was income of $414,122.12. That is $33,918.72 for license plates and $187,975.55 for Storey County sales tax. It averages out to be about $42,000 a month for the last 10 months. They do have grants, the $800,000 EDA grant they are going to start processing reimbursements on. On Phase 2A&2B, Senator Reid got them a $10 million grant of which they only got $8.5 million and they have received $3.9 million. On Phase 2C they will receive $4.9 million which makes up the $10 million. The reimbursements received per fiscal year are: 2005 - $855,473.00; 2006 - $1,710.945.00; and 2007 - $2,138,681.00; for a rough total of $4.7 million. Commissioner Allen explained how the reimbursement plans worked and asked for any questions on his report. Bruce Kittess said Commissioner Allen was discussing cash flow, but the voters who are being asked to vote on another ten million dollars wanted to know about the project. He said they were interested in the project financing, how much was planned, what are the adjustments, and how much to finish. Commissioner Weber said she wanted to thank Commissioner Allen for the responsibility he has taken on. Commissioner Millard asked if Ken was working on a report. Ken discussed the engineering and construction. Commissioner Millard asked whose responsibility it was to prepare those reports. The inflation, costs, changes in the costs material and labor and how it affects the estimates were discussed. Ken then discussed how they got reimbursed. Ken said it was important to track the reimbursement checks, which he only knew of one. Commissioner Allen said they were trying to track down the March 15th check but he wasn’t aware there were others and didn’t know where they were. Ken said there were 15 reimbursement requests that have gone in. Kevin said Beth and Shannon had looked through everything, they couldn’t find anything and there was only one they knew of that hadn’t been received. Ken will get Kevin a copy of the spread sheets. There was a lengthy discussion on requests put in and checks received. Jim Lohse said it was a very interesting discussion. Jim had asked how much money has been raised and how much has been spent. Jim said he was going to write a report on the meeting and post it on the internet. Jim thought the cost of the project wasn’t known. Chairman Hadfield discussed the estimates they get to do a project and exactly what it costs and how those figures will change in lieu of the economy. Chairman said there is no exact way to know an exact cost. Everyone discussed this at once. Chairman asked to see a copy of his report before he posted it so they could correct any misinformation. Commissioner Teixeira discussed and explained the initiative he has put on the ballot for voters this fall.     
8 DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON PHASE 2-4 ENGINEERING report-KEN DORR                                           Ken Dorr said he wanted Gary Luce to discuss the status on the 4 ½ miles on Phase 2A-2B and Phase C.                   Ken asked Gary Luce to discuss the photos that were passed around. Gary said they are now in the process of getting the Carson Side of the tunnel complete. He discussed some voids they found behind the retaining walls and how they fixed them. Commissioner Teixeira asked Gary if some of the additional cost on Tunnel #2 was trying to keep the integrity of the history. Gary discussed the tunnel work and cost. Commissioner McPherson asked if they had to dig a new road bed. Gary said they were following the old grade the best they could. Gary continued discussing the pictures. Commissioner Tyson said he thought the federal monies needed to be explained as to how it is spent and the regulations on it. Ken discussed this with the Commissioners. Chairman Hadfield encouraged everyone to make arrangements and go up to look at the project and see what is being done.          Phase 2C: Ken reported all the rights of way will or have been acquired. They are in the process of completing the final construction plans and those will be done in a bout 3 weeks. When the Plans, Rights of Way are all acquired and the utility issues are completed they will be able to ask for authorization to bid the job. He estimated 45 days out from advertising. Ken said the estimate for the 5 ½ miles was $7 million. Then they are out of money. Ken said they would be 2/3’s the way to Carson City a year from now. The bridge will be up and 12 miles completed. Commissioner Teixeira asked if the $10 million initiative passes would that get us through the Canyon and Ken said it would get them through the canyon to Bertagnolli’s yard. Ken discussed the summary done on the 5 ½ miles of 2C. They had to deal with 10 separate owners. They acquired 39 permanent right of ways, 59 permanent railroad easements, 22 temporary easements. A total of 120 parcels were acquired from those 10 owners. Ken discussed the permits they had to get. He discussed the utility relocations they had to do. There are a lot of little things to be done in this Phase 2C. Commissioner Teixeira asked about the Southwest Gas issue and it was discussed. Chairman Hadfield called for public comments. Lou de Bottari asked a question about the map and Ken explained it to him and offered to get him a copy. 
9 DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON rIGHT oF wAY AcqUISITIONS and attorney's report - MICHAEL ROWE                        Counsel Rowe said his report was ditto Ken’s. Commissioner Millard asked to go back to Ken and asked him to explain again about the option of the last ¾ of a mile. Ken said that last ¾ of a mile was going to be an added bid item. Mike Rowe continued by saying there was nothing new on the rights of way for Phase 3. There was discussion regarding the next phase and money needed. In Mike’s final comment on Phase 2C, he said the approach they have taken has been very successful as they have not needed to use Eminent Domain proceedings more than once.  Mike said he had one other item. At the March meeting, per Ron’s request, the Commission wanted to point out to Feather River Railroad Society, the provision of the agreement that the cars be stored behind the fence. Mike sent a letter to them on March 13, 2008 and their response came back twofold. The cars are to be stored inside the fence but the agreement says the Commission is to secure the cars and they also indicated they had not been paid for at least a year. Kevin said on October 26, 2006 the Commission paid $2,000, in December, 2006 paid $3000 to complete the year. On January 25, 2007 it was decided the payment would be made on a quarterly basis and we paid $1500 for the first quarter. They requested to have invoices sent to us and we have not received any invoice. Commissioner Allen said unless they receive an invoice they will not issue a check. The agreement was discussed. Chairman asked if they were in a catch 22 on the security of the cars. Mike read what the agreement said to that effect. “During the term of this agreement the Society shall store the rail cars behind the fence at the Society owned Western Pacific Railroad Museum in Portola. However the V&T shall be responsible to secure the cars: boarding windows, lock cars and other securement.” Chairman Hadfield asked if this item could be put on next month’s agenda because they can’t really discuss it but they do need to get it settled. It was decided to agendize for the next meeting.    
10 VIRGINIA AND TRUCKEE RAILROAD REPORT – TOM GRAY            Tom Gray of the Virginia and Truckee Railroad said they were in their 33rd season and they have had a lot of school kids ride the train. They had a couple of cars with NDOT people who got to see the beauty of the railroad. They hosted a Chinese Media Group which they held a gun fight for them. They are having a Pow Wow Train Thursday. They did an independent track inspection last week and they will be fixing the dip at above the Overman. They asked how the gas prices were affecting them. Tom said their bills have gone up and it will be a luxury to run the train. 
11 Northern nevada railway foundation report – janice ayres Janice Ayres reported their financial statement have been e-mailed to the Commission. The Railroad Reflections is going forward. They got a small grant from Wells Fargo and they have some grant proposals into NCOT. Janice said that people need to understand this railroad isn’t just for locals, it has attracted international interest. They have had 54 countries visit their web site expressing interest in when it will be done and when can they visit. Janice also said the Foundation will take people up to see the project all they have to do is call and make arrangements. Their phone number is 885-6833.  
12 Project coordinator REPORT - kevin ray                   Kevin gave his report saying they spent a lot of time in April working on the Budget. Beth is working on showing everything that has come in and gone out. They are setting it up so they can have a monthly finance report. He has been working on the $800,000 grant and that was approved where they would get the full 50% reimbursement which will take them up to the $800,000. He gave a presentation to the Senior Citizens Group here in Carson City. He updated the Carson City Visitors Bureau on April 14th. He attended the Branding Workshop and is working with Gary and Ken on putting together a public event toward the end of the summer to help get the public up to see the project. He is going to create a local access talk show and filming will start June 17th. Carson Mall is going to cover the production costs. He wants the Commissioners to take part so the public can be updated and will understand what the money is going for. On June 17 he will be giving a presentation to the Telephone Pioneers in Carson City and on June 21 a presentation to a newly formed Virginia City group. Kevin said the biggest thing he keeps hearing is people hear about the public private partnership and they think the money is going to someone privately. He wants to educate them to the fact it is going to benefit everyone in Carson City and the surrounding counties. He is going to write another story for the Reno Gazette Journal to help get information out to the public. Commissioner Teixeira asked if he could attend a meeting on Wednesday before making any presentation to make sure everyone is giving out the same information.       
13 Commission chairman report - Robert hadfield         Chairman Hadfield said he thought they were to have the election of officers on this agenda. Kevin said elections were held in the odd years so it would be next year. Chairman said the Commission would continue to improve the information they have so they can adequately respond to the public and they welcome all comments.
14.  COMMISSIONER COMMENTS                                            Chairman called for Commissioner comments.                       Commissioner Weber said she thought it important for the         Mayor and others to come to Washoe County and do a               presentation.                                                    Commissioner Baushke said he thought if they could come up       with a financial report each meeting it would help keep the      public informed.

Commissioner Teixeira had nothing further
Vice-Chairman Flanagan
had nothing further





Commissioner Allen said he was the only non governmental public appointed position on the Commission. He is appointed by the Virginia and Truckee Historical Railroad Society. In the last couple of weeks there is a newly formed group playing on that name. They list their name as the Virginia and Truckee Railroad Historical Society. Ron said be believed that the community and the project is too small to have two names that close together and the people will be too confused as to what is going on. Therefore he believed they need to find a new name.  Ron said he wanted to make it public that his Society is not in favor of that group using a name so close to theirs. The Virginia and Truckee Historical Railroad Society has been in existence for over 20 and they are a 501C3 non profit corporation and they were the original fundraising arm for the Commission. 
Commissioner Millard  made a joke, saying in view of the fact they are going  to perhaps be spending money they haven’t got, he suggested that they form a sub-committee of their wives who know how to spend money they don’t have.     Commissioner Tyson said he knew there were different way of doing things but unless you sit on the Commission and go through the meetings every month and sweat bullets and consult with others on the cost, you don’t have a clear idea of what it takes to do a project like this. Things change and this project has  become expensive but for a reason. Who could have envisioned the price of gas today. He also wanted to apologize to Joe Curtis and his family for a comment he make a few months back.                                     Commissioner McPherson said he was a part of the Pony Express and on June 19th at 11:00 am the Pony would be making a mail exchange at 3rd and Curry.  He has received a proclamation from the Governor naming June 19th Pony Express Day in Nevada. He encouraged and invited everyone to attend as this is a part of history also.                          Commissioner Weber asked if at future meetings, Kevin could prepare a notebook to display in the back of the room with all their meeting materials for the public to view.
14 ACTION ON THE NEXT COMMISSION MEETING – July 7, 2008        The next meeting for the Commission for the Reconstruction of the V&T Railway is set for Monday, July 7, 2008. With the place and time staying the same.  

15 ADJOURNMENT Chairman thanked everyone for attending. Commissioner Teixeira made the motion to adjourn the meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Allen. The meeting adjourned at 5:15 pm.
